


BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL PARISH COUNCIL

22nd June 2023

Commenced:		7:30 pm						Terminated:  9:30 pm

Present:   		Councillor Bettley-Smith (Chair)
				Councillors Bullock, Daly, Drakakis-Smith, Head, Owen and Watkin
				Cllr Paul Northcott – Staffordshire County Councillor

				Mr G Griffiths – Retiring Clerk
				Mrs M Clough - Clerk

				Also in attendance was one member of the public


181/23	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Hales, Karling, Ecclestone, Berrisford and Speed


182/23	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors Watkin and Daly declared personal interests in Planning Application23/00074/FUL (Minute 191/23 refers)as they were acquainted with the applicant. Councillor Head also declared a personal interest in the same item as the applicant was a former Trustee of the Village Hall Committee. 


183/23	PUBLIC FORUM
The Chair welcomed to the Meeting, one Member of the Public who raised a concern relating to the speed of vehicles on Newcastle Road.  In accordance with Standing Order 36, the Chair adjourned the meeting.  Councillor Northcott responded to this concern and suggested that the resident writes to Staffordshire Highways, referring the request to the Divisional Highways Project.  Councillor Northcott explained the process, and recommended that the parishioner also emailed himself, sending a copy to the clerk, to provide a paper trail.  Finally, he encouraged the use of the MyStaffs app, which would generate a reference number.  The Chairman assured the resident that the Parish Council would note the concern raised.  A Councillor asked what the criteria were for the installation of a fixed speed camera.  The County Councillor stated this required the agreement of the police and highway authority.

The Meeting reconvened. 


184/23	MINUTES
Councillor Drakakis-Smith stated her ongoing concerns regarding the accuracy of the Minutes.  She requested that her strong objections be recorded in these Minutes, on her perceptions of misrepresentation, untruthfulness and the inaccurate recording of the proceedings of previous meetings. Mr Griffiths explained that the agenda item was to approve the Minutes of the previous meeting as a true record and that if a member felt they were inaccurate they should move an appropriate amendment.

Councillor Drakakis-Smith then read out an email refuting the contents of two emails sent to her by the Chairman before the Elector’s meeting. 

One of the emails had been read out at the Electors’ Meeting and the same email had been read out at the Parish Council’s Annual Meeting.

Councillor Bullock referred to the Parish Council’s Standing Order 18 and asked the Chair to exercise his right under Section 18(c) to meet the provisions of Section 18(b).  Councillor Bullock added that he considered the progress to business of the Parish Council, was being repeatedly and wilfully obstructed.  The Chair adjourned the meeting, to seek advice from the Clerks, and left the room. 

Meeting adjourned at 7.54 pm
Meeting reconvened at 7.56 pm

On reconvening the meeting, the Chair reported that at this stage of the proceedings, he did not wish to express an opinion under Standing Order 18C.  However, on a point of order, under Standing Order 17, the Chairman stated that discussion on the item was closed. On moving to progress business, however, Councillor Bettley-Smith concluded that due to the gravity of the situation, he did not expect the consideration of the Minutes to extend to a duration of 25 minutes at future meetings.  Mr Griffiths advised that the statement made by Councillor Drakakis-Smith was not an agenda item and was not related to the Minutes, so could not be discussed. Mr Griffiths advised Councillor Drakakis-Smith that she could raise the issue under Agenda Item 9a (Chairman’s Report) if she so wished.


RESOLVED
(i) That the Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council held on 1st June 2023 be
approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
(ii) Councillor Drakakis-Smith’s ongoing concerns and strong objections, as detailed in her statement, be noted;
(iii) That future consideration of the Minutes be conducted in a timely manner.


185/23	CLERK’S REPORT ON ANY URGENT BUSINESS
Mr Griffiths advised that he had no matters to report under this item.


186/23	PROGRESS ON ACTION POINTS FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING
The Clerk reported on the following actions arising from the last Meeting of the Parish Council held on 1st June 2023:-

Minute 150:	Due to venue availability, the July meeting of the Parish Council would be held on Tuesday, 18th July 2023;
Minute 168: 	The Coronation Event had been very well received;
Minute 169:   	A laptop had now been purchased in the sum of £249;
Minute 174:  	The Traffic Working Group would provide an update on the most appropriate use of the new Speed Indicator Devices;
Minute 176:	The Parish Council’s submission to the County Council on the application to upgrade Betley Footpath 20 (Common Lane) to a bridleway had been communicated.

RESOLVED
That the action points be noted.


187/23	INTERNAL AUDITOR’S REPORT 
The Members received the Internal Auditor’s Report and Explanation of Variances together with the Annual Governance Statement & Statement of Accounts for 2022-23.

(i)	Annual Internal Auditor’s Report and Explanation of Variances 2022/2023
Mr Griffiths circulated the above-mentioned reports and advised the Members that the Internal Auditor, Mr Dunlop, had expressed his total confidence with the financial management of the Parish Council stating that its systems were above the minimum standard, by some margin.

RESOLVED
That the report be received.

(ii) 	Annual Governance Statement 2022-2023
The Parish Council considered the individual Statements within the Annual Governance Statement document.

During consideration of Statement 3, Councillor Drakakis-Smith enquired about the legal time frame for Parish Councils to deposit cheques.  As this matter had already been discussed on three occasions andduring the last meeting (Minute 154/23 refers) Members felt that raising this issue again was wilfully obstructing progress of the business under consideration.  The Members briefly reflected on some difficulties over the last twelve months, mainly in connection with repeated challenges over the accuracy of the Minutes, despite the majority votes of approval.  They felt that prolonged and repetitive discussions were counter-productive and hindered progress of Parish Council business and Councillors Bullock and Head then asked the Chairman if he would consider exercising his right 
to express an opinion under Section 18(c), so that Members could then vote on a resolution that the Member should no longer be heard, or be excluded, given the member was in breach of Standing Order 18(b).

At this juncture, the Chair adjourned the meeting to seek further advice, and he left the room.

Meeting adjourned at 8.10 pm
Meeting reconvened at 8.14 pm

The Chair reopened the meeting and stated that in his opinion Councillor Drakakis-Smith had wilfully obstructed the meeting and so it would be appropriate for him to express an opinion to this effect under Standing Order 18c, so Members could vote on the issue. He noted there had already been a proposal, which was seconded.  This meant, if he expressed an opinion, a vote could immediately be taken (without further discussion).  However, despite Councillor Drakakis-Smith being in breach of Standing Order 18b, he had decided not to express an opinion on this matter.  He did however, wish to advise Councillor Drakakis-Smith that he was giving her a fair warning that if there was any further repetition of what was considered to be wilfully obstructing progress, as defined within the provisions of Standing Order 18b, then he would immediately express an opinion to that effect, under Standing Order 18c, to allow a Member of the Parish Council to submit a motion under 18(b) for members to then move immediately to a vote. [To ensure clarity and that Councillor Drakakis-Smith and the Members understood the situation and the consequential next step the Chairman repeated his ruling. At the request of Cllr Drakakis-Smith, Mr Griffiths read out the relevant Standing Orders.]

In summing up, Councillor Bettley-Smith stressed that he had served on several Parish Councils, including this once since 2003, and had never encountered such a situation that had occurred this evening. He wished the business being transacted to be productive and constructive, and looked forward to restoring harmonious meetings of the Parish Council.

RESOLVED
That the Annual Governance Statement for 2022-2023 be approved.

(iii) 	Accounting Statement 2022-2023
Mr Griffiths circulated to Members the Accounting Statement for 2022-2023 and reported that all accounts balanced.

RESOLVED
That the Accounting Statement 2022-2023 be received. 


188/23		REPORTS

(i) The Chair reported that together with the Vice Chair and Mr Griffiths he had attended an event to present Coronation Mementoes to children of the Parish. The event had been extremely successful and had also included the attendance of other Dignitaries including the Mayor (wearing full Mayoral Regalia), the Mace Bearers, Sergeant and High Constable.  The occasion also marked the 850th Anniversary of the Borough Charter and reference was also made to Betley’s own Charter of 1227;

(ii) Councillor Daly reported that there was to be a school Governors Meeting the following week;

(iii) Councillor Northcott, Staffordshire County Councillor, reported on the following:

· The new Chief Executive of Staffordshire County Council was Mr Pat Flaherty, who was joining the Council from the London Borough of Harrow;
· A new project was being launched called ICON which was partly funded by the NHS and the County Council and would be delivered by Humankind.  The project focussed on the substance abuse link with mental health. Professor Dame Carol Black had opened the launch event, and recommended that this model be extended across the country;
· The highways transformation programme was continuing and a restructure of officers in supporting rolls was being undertaken, together with a restructure within the Cabinet. Traditionally the Highways portfolio had been completed by one Council Member, but this would now be split over three portfolios, together with a Cabinet Support Member.
· £4m had been received by Staffordshire County Council from National Government towards the repair of potholes, in addition to £30m already being invested into highways by the County Council.  There was over £50m worth of investment this year;
· Major resurfacing and preventative surface treatments were planned;
· Major drainage works were being updated and the County Council would be working in conjunction with the Environment Agency;
· A new pothole patching machine was being utilised which was proving to be a far more efficient machine in delivering the patching works required;
· Cyclical maintenance programmes were being considered;
· There were no updates to report on Checkley Lane as this matter continued to be subject to a funding issue in terms of compensation.
· Councillor Northcott also advised that the Newcastle Borough First Draft Local Plan consultation had commenced and that there would be a public consultation event to be held with presentations and consultations taking place on 13th July 2023 at the Madeley Centre from 5.00pm-7.00pm.

The Chair referred to ongoing concerns over the poor condition of pavements throughout the Parish.  He added that whilst a full resurfacing programme of repair was not required, there were areas which would benefit from some patching.  Councillor Bettley-Smith confirmed that if the County Council was in agreement, a number of volunteers from within the community would be happy to complete this work.  Councillor Northcott encouraged the Parishioners to keep reporting their highway concerns to Staffordshire County Council.

The Chair concluded by referring to a Special Meeting of the Parish Council to be held on 13th July 2023, to discuss the Local Plan Consultation.  He reminded Members that whilst they were free to submit their personal views on the Plan, if they did so, they would be unable to speak in their capacity as a Parish Councillor, under the legalistic term of “Fettering theirDiscretion”.  Mr Griffiths would recirculate his briefing note on the subject.

(iv) In the absence of a representative from Staffordshire Police, Councillor Bullock reported on the following matters which had been forwarded to him from PCSO Sarah Forrest:

· A recent burglary in Balterley had featured heavily on Facebook;
· A WhatsApp group had been set up, involving not only matters pertaining to Balterley;
· A suspicious van had been reported in the area, but following investigations, all was in 	order;
· There had been a report of suspicious people outside a business property.  An area search however, was negative;
· A local farmer was resolving issues regarding sheep worrying;
· There were no updates to report from the Beltey Court thefts;
· A reminder was announced that the next Betley Tea Room Police Drop-In was to be held on1st July 2023 between 2.00 pm-3.00 pm;
· A broken window was attributed to a speeding vehicle on Den Lane, Wrinehill;
· Following a report of youths causing annoyance at the play area, Councillors Head and Bullock visited the location and spoke to a number of young people who were drinking and smoking.  This incident was reported to the police.

(v) Councillor Head reported that the horse chestnut tree on the boundary of the Village Hall car park and the access road to the wastewater treatment works had died, and the most likely cause was from contractors working in the immediate area.  He added that he had contacted United Utilities who would be arranging for an Arboriculturist to examine the tree. 

RESOLVED
(i) That the success of the Coronation Event be acknowledged, and thanks be expressed to
	everyone involved in making the event so enjoyable for the children.

(ii) That a Special Meeting of the Parish Council be held on 13th July 2023 at 8.00 pm in the
Village Hall (Main Hall) to discuss the Local Plan Consultation.  The Meeting would conclude no later than 10.00 pm.

(iii) That the updates submitted by PCSO Forrest, and reported to the Meeting by Councillor
	Bullock, be noted.

At this juncture, Councillors Northcott, Watkin and Daly left the meeting.


189/23	FOOTPATHS WORKING GROUP
Councillor Owen gave a brief update on matters related to the Footpaths Working Group.

RESOLVED
That a full report be submitted to the next Meeting of the Parish Council to be held on 18th July 2023.

Councillors Watkin and Daly returned to the meeting.


190/23	 ARMISTICE DAY AND REMEMBRANCE SUNDAY 2023
RESOLVED
That consideration of this item be deferred to the Meeting of the Parish Council to be held on 18thJuly 2023.


191/23	 PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Councillors Watkin and Drakakis-Smith reported on the following planning applications.

· New Applications

(i)  	23/00074/FUL Retention of stable buildings for commercial livery purposes, Pear Tree Lake Farm, Balterley Green Road, Balterley for D Douglas.  Retrospective application for wooden stables.

RESOLVED
That the Parish Council raises no objections regarding this planning application.

(ii)		Briarwood, Common Lane, Betley.  
It was noted that this property had been subject to significant refurbishment over the years.  The applicant was seeking two small extensions. The materials were in keeping with the existing property and were compatible with its surroundings. 

The property was located in a conservation area, and foul sewage was unaffected. 

Discussions ensued regarding the extent of previous extensions to the property.

RESOLVED
That the following comment of the Parish Council be communicated to Staffordshire County Council:

		That the Parish Council raises no objections to the application, subject to the Local Planning Authority satisfying itself that any increase in volume to the property is in accordance with planning policy.
192/23	PLANNING DECISION NOTICES
RESOLVED
The Parish Council noted that there were no planning decision notices received.


193/23	PROGRESS ON PLANNING MATTERS
RESOLVED
The Parish Council noted that there were no further planning matters for consideration.


194/23	HIGHWAY MATTERS
The Clerk reported that there would be a one day closure to part of Deans Lane, Balterley scheduled for 19th July 2023.

RESOLVED
That the report be noted.


195/23	COUNCIL PROPERTY OR ASSETS
Councillors Karling and Hales would look into vandalism of the bus shelter and report their findings to the next meeting of the Parish Council.

RESOLVED
That further consideration of this item be deferred to the next meeting of the Parish Council to be held on 18th July 2023.


196/23	IMPACT OF HS2a ON THE PARISH
RESOLVED
That consideration of this item be deferred to a future meeting of the Parish Council. 


197/23	HIGHWAY SAFETY MATTERS
Councillor Bullock briefly reported on plans to install the three new solar powered Speed Indicator Devices, and to redeploy the existing battery powered Speed Indicator Devices.

RESOLVED
That further consideration of this item be deferred to the next meeting of the Parish Council to be held on 18th July 2023.


198/23	AREA ISSUES 
The Chair suggested that as there was a growing concern over parking obstructions at East Lawns and the surrounding area and the impact of these obstructions on refuse lorries, this matter required further consideration and would therefore be deferred to the next meeting.

Councillor Drakakis-Smith referred to odours that had been reported to her from residents in Wrinehill, and Councillor Daly passed to her the contact details of United Utilities Customer Services. 

Mr Griffiths asked members whether they wished to carry out the sweeping work to the pavement between the centre of the village and Betley Court Farm in advance of the Betley Show in accordance with normal practice.

RESOLVED
(i) That the Council’s usual contractor be asked to carry out pavement sweeping in the area of The Wilderness in accordance with normal practice;

(ii)	 That consideration of obstruction to refuse collection due to parking at East Lawns and the surrounding area be deferred to the next meeting of the Parish Council to be held on 18th July 2023.


199/23	CORRESPONDENCE
Mr Griffiths reported that there was no correspondence to consider.


200/23	FINANCIAL MATTERS
Mr Griffiths circulated the Financial Statement for 2023-2024 to 20th June 2023 for consideration and approval.

RESOLVED
(i) That the following payments be authorised:

	Payee & Description
	Cheque Number
	Sum

	Newcastle Plumbing and Heating Supplies – Sandy Croft
	1589
	£288.37

	L Rimmer – Memorial Garden Maintenance
	1590
	£980.00

	Npower – Memorial Garden Electricity
	1591
	£86.85

	Betley Village Hall Committee – Hall hire
	1592
	£162.50

	St Margaret’s PCC – Churchyard maintenance
	1593
	£650.00

	TA Dunlop – Audit Fee
	1594
	£40.00



(ii) That the Financial Statement for 2023-2024 to 20th June 2023, as circulated by Mr Griffiths
	at the meeting, be approved.

(iii) That the Bank Statement and Reconciliation, as inspected by the Chair at the meeting, be signed and approved.


201/23	COUNCIL COMMUNICATION
Both Clerks would co-operate in preparing text for the next issue of the parish magazine.


202/23	DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS
RESOLVED
(i) That the date of the Special Meeting of the Parish Council, to consider the Local Plan be held on Thursday, 13th July 2023 at 8.00 pm in the Main Room at the Village Hall;

(ii) That the date of the next Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council, be held on Tuesday 18th July 2023 at 7.30 pm in the Committee Room at the Village Hall.



899

